

Bimonthly Review

(July-August)

by the Center for Belarus and Regional Studies at the European Humanities University



July 2024 was marked by a number of events that sparked hope for a warming of — and maybe in the near future a normalization of — relations between Belarus and Ukraine. On June 28, 10 Ukrainians were transferred to Kyiv, five of whom were held in Belarusian prisons and five of whom were in Russian ones. It is known that Ukrainian citizens Nikolai Shvets, Natalia Zakharenko, Pavel Kuprienko, Lyudmila Goncharenko and Ekaterina Bryukhanova have left Minsk for their homeland — all of them had been convicted in Belarus for espionage and sabotage.ⁱ Shvets, in particular, was convicted in the case involving sabotage at a Belarusian airfield, as a result of which a Russian A-50 military aircraft was seriously damaged.ⁱⁱ Aliaksandar Lukashenka provided details of this exchange.ⁱⁱⁱ "The procedure was agreed with Putin. In response, Kyiv released an orthodox priest, Metropolitan Jonathan of Bratslav, [who was] convicted of denying the fact of the Russian aggression against Ukraine".^{iv} Shortly after that, Lukashenka announced that there had been a withdrawal of Ukrainian troops from the border with Belarus: on this basis, he announced that tensions on the border had decreased and ordered the withdrawal of Belarusian troops from the border." Lukashenka also came up with a vague peace initiative — he stated that intends to discuss it in the near future with Putin: "We need to negotiate!".vi At the same time, Lukashenka claims, the "northwestern direction" has become the most dangerous — this refers to the borders with Lithuania and Poland. "They are provoking us to get involved in this war," he said.^{vii} The peaceful notes in the rhetoric coming from Minsk seem to have garnered a response: on July 8, the seizure of the property of Service Oil, a subsidiary of the Belarusian state company Belarusneft, was finally lifted in Kyiv. Assets worth UAH 4 billion had been frozen since June 2022.^{viii} However, hopes for a possible normalization of relations were not destined to be realized. Since the moment units of the Ukrainian army entered the territory of the Kursk region, Russian online media have been increasingly complaining about Lukashenka: allegedly, it is due to the fact that Belarus withdrew its troops from the northern border of Ukraine that the Ukrainian armed forces were able to transfer their units to the east and use them as an invasion force.^{ix} The following events, as reported by the Russian telegram channel Nezygar (which is known for publishing leaks) from the Kremlin), could have been caused by the fact that "Moscow talked to him";* Minsk announced that on August 9, Ukrainian attack drones with explosives appeared over the territory of the country — some of them were allegedly shot down, and some

L

flew onward to the Yaroslavl region of Russia, where they were destroyed by air defense. Lukashenka called it a "violation of all rules of conduct".xi The Minister of Defense was immediately ordered to transfer additional contingents of troops, as well as tactical missile systems and air defense missiles, to the border with Ukraine.^{xii} It is characteristic that accusations of provocation were made shortly after it became known that there are regular flights of Russian drones in the direction of Ukraine: in July, at least nine such episodes were registered. Moreover, in seven cases, Russian combat drones proceeded into the airspace of Ukraine.^{xiii} In this case, the Belarusian authorities did not express any complaints to the "sender" of these devices, did not warn the "recipient", and even more notably did not apologize. Regarding the transit of the "Shaheds" over Belarusian airspace, experts express the following opinion: it is possible, of course, that Belarus became a victim of the battle of radio-electronic intelligence in these neighboring countries and that the drones were knocked off the course by the Ukrainian military (or got lost by themselves); perhaps the Russian military sent them along a route where Ukraine's air defense systems are especially weak. However, in any case, the transit of the "Shaheds" through Belarus was aimed at stopping the barely noticeable warming in relations between Kyiv and Minsk — Moscow probably acted consciously in this regard.xiv

Lukashenka decided to mark the end of the brief "détente" in relations with Ukraine with a visit to the border — according to him, he should personally "deal with the problems"^{xv}: these problems, as it turned out, are serious enough to create new tensions, but at the same time are not so serious that the Belarusian commander-inchief is threatened by them.

Ш

The human rights situation in Belarus did not undergo any serious changes in July-August, in spite of some encouraging signals from the authorities. In early July, Lukashenka announced that he was ready to release some political prisoners: "Don't be surprised if very seriously ill people are released in a few days... People in trouble, I believe, do not have citizenship and we must help them".^{xvi} What he meant by "citizenship" is not entirely clear: among the famous people who received their freedom, there were only Belarusians and not a single foreigner. However, the full list of those amnestied and pardoned is still not known. Human rights activists report that 18 people were released, among whom only one is widely known — Rygor Kastuseu, the leader of

the liquidated Conservative Christian Party of the Belarusian Popular Front. Most of the remaining political prisoners were supposed to be released during the current year, some even during July. At the same time, some of those who were offered an exemption refused it, apparently because the conditions were unacceptable.xvii This act of mercy cannot be called exceptional, but it did arouse vague hopes in observers: Tatsiana Khomich, co-founder of the Association of Relatives and Former Political Prisoners, believes that we are talking about Lukashenka implementing some kind of agreement with an influential party — this gives hope for the release, in the more or less near future, of some or all of the one and a half thousand people languishing in Belarusian prisons for political reasons.^{xviii} According to the human rights center Viasna-96, as of mid-August there were 1,385 political prisoners in Belarus, and this list is probably far from complete — it is not possible to get information about all those who are behind bars.xix Meanwhile, a lawyer for Viasna-96 noted that with regards to the recent prisonerrelease situation, the Belarusian authorities could not even comply with their own laws: political prisoners were released, which is an undoubted blessing — however, they did it in violation of their own laws, which exclude from the list of persons subject to amnesty those who were convicted under "articles on extremism".** If we assume that the release of political prisoners was the result of some secret agreement, then this agreement was obviously not concluded with the United States, which has demanded the release of all those deprived of liberty for political reasons.^{xxi} The European Union made a similar statement, and it also imposed new sanctions against 28 representatives of law enforcement agencies and employees of state media. Now, in total, restrictions on 261 individuals and 37 organizations have been imposed by the European Union.xxii The fact that the authorities in Belarus do not intend to give up repressive practices was repeatedly confirmed in July and August, such as when the Brest Regional Court sentenced the board members of the organization "Forum of Democratic Forces of Belarus". Anatoly Kotau, Volha Karach and Veranika Tsepkala got imprisonment for up to 12 years each, and they were also fined up to EUR 180,000.xxiii In August, a raid was also carried out with mass arrests in the city of Kobrin: the exact number of those arrested is not known, but there were at least 15 of them. All of them are being held pending a criminal case of "extremism", which means almost guaranteed long-term imprisonment.xxiv

The story of German citizen Rico Krieger alone says a lot about the political, judicial and penitentiary practices of modern Belarus. On July 31, it was announced that Krieger had been pardoned by Lukashenka after the German citizen was sentenced to death in Belarus by one of the country's courts. It was reported that Rico Krieger arrived in Belarus on October 2, 2023, and on October 5 he detonated an explosive device on one of the country's railways.^{xxv} He was arrested, and during the investigation he pleaded guilty to all charges. Krieger was sentenced to death, after which he gave several interviews in which he complained about the indifference of the German authorities to his fate.^{xxvi} As it turned out, the indifference was an illusion: Germany was negotiating the Krieger exchange not with Lukashenka, but with Moscow. This was probably not a secret for the condemned man himself — otherwise it is impossible to explain why he did not appeal against the sentence imposed on him. From all this, experts conclude that Krieger may have been convicted precisely for the purpose of a subsequent prisoner exchange — and the death sentence was supposed to increase the value of the German as an object around which the bidding was conducted. At the same time, Minsk was deprived of the opportunity to play its game here: the Belarusian court was probably guided not by the orders of the local authorities, but by Moscow's demands, albeit transmitted through Lukashenka.xxvii The story with Krieger, therefore, gives us an idea of the degree of independence of not only the Belarusian judicial, police and intelligence systems, but also of Lukashenka himself.

Ш

The events of July and August demonstrate the steady loss of political subjectivity by Belarus and Lukashenka. It is known that Belarus's neighbors are not negotiating with Minsk on the issue of the crisis at the border caused by massive attempts to violate it by migrants from Asia and Africa. It is known, in particular, that Polish President Duda during a meeting with Chinese President Xi Jinping said that access to Europe for Chinese goods could be closed if Beijing did not put pressure on Minsk to stop the flow of illegal migrants. China reacted immediately: Warsaw and Minsk were asked to resolve this problem through mutual consultations as soon as possible.^{xxviii} It is not known whether this had an effect — however, China certainly has instruments with which to put pressure on Lukashenka: the countries conduct joint exercises, and cooperation with Beijing in the military sphere indicates the country's high importance

for Minsk. Moreover, it was with the approval of China that Belarus became a member of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization, on which it places great political and economic hopes.^{xxix} But Poland is also trying to act independently to resolve the border crisis – not by entering into negotiations, but by giving Minsk signals. For example, Foreign Minister Sikorski said in an interview that the issue of opening additional checkpoints on the border with Belarus could be considered after the release of Polish-Belarusian journalist Andrzej Poczobut.^{xxx} Poczobut was arrested in 2021, and in 2023 he was sentenced to eight years in prison on charges of "inciting national hatred and justification of Nazism".xxxi Poland tried to negotiate his release directly, but the authorities in Belarus demanded in exchange that they extradite one of the leaders of the Belarusian emigration abroad, Pavel Latushka.^{xxxii} Even up to the present day, Warsaw is still looking for efficient ways to interact with Minsk, but, apparently, Poles now prefer direct equal contacts to put pressure on Lukashenka through foreign partners. The authorities in Minsk are trying to establish some kind of formal — or even informal contacts with the EU. Apparently, significant hopes are being pinned on the visa-free regime for citizens of the European Union, which was introduced on July 19, 2024: Lukashenka personally made a decision in this regard.^{xxxiii} Nevertheless, the EU is increasingly tightening sanctions against Belarus: in 2024 alone, new restrictions were introduced three times — in February, June and August.^{xxxiv} In July, restrictions began to apply on the supply of dual-use goods, including chips used in household appliances, as well as advanced technologies and military products.^{xxxv} According to experts, gestures and signals from Minsk are deliberately ignored by Europe: the problem is not even Lukashenka's unreliability as a negotiating partner, but rather that Belarus is gradually losing its subjectivity, and, consequently, it is pointless to negotiate with the country about anything.xxxvi

ENDNOTES

ⁱ ""Правозащитники сообщили об освобождении 10 политзаключенных, Минск передал Киеву украинского 'диверсанта' Николая Швеца. Главное в Беларуси за неделю - BBC News Русская служба." [Human rights defenders reported the release of 10 political prisoners, Minsk handed over the Ukrainian šabotage agent'Nikolai Shvets to Kyiv. The main news in Belarus for the week – BBC News Russian Service]." BBC News Русская служба, July 5, 2024. https://www.bbc.com/russian/articles/cxe2k7y7e37o

ⁱⁱ https://www.facebook.com/bbcnews. "Лукашенко о том, кто и как атаковал А-50." BBC News Русская служба, March 9, 2023. <u>https://www.bbc.com/russian/features-64893262</u>

ії Белорусское телеграфное агентство. "День Независимости, попадание в десятку ШОС, марафон переговоров и найденная 'Папараць-кветка'. Итоги сверхнасыщенной недели Президента," [independence Day, entering the top ten of SCO, a marathon of negotiations, and the found 'Paparats -Kvietka'. Results of the president's extremelv busv weekl. Julv 7, 2024. https://www.belta.by/president/view/den-nezavisimosti-popadanie-v-desjatku-shos-marafonperegovorov-i-najdennaja-paparats-kvetka-itogi-646092-2024/

^{iv} Настоящее Время. "РПЦ: в Украине освободили митрополита УПЦ Ионафана."[Russian Orthodox Church: Metropolitan Ionafan of the UOC has been released in Ukraine]. Настоящее Время, June 23, 2024. <u>https://www.currenttime.tv/a/rpts-ukraine-osvobodili-mitropolita-upts-ionafana/33005622.html</u>

^v Белорусское телеграфное агентство. "Лукашенко заявил о ликвидации напряженности на границе с Украиной," [Lukashenko announced the elimination of tension at the border with Ukraine]. July 13, 2024. https://www.belta.by/president/view/lukashenko-zajavil-o-likvidatsii-naprjazhennosti-na-granitse-sukrainoj-647683-2024/

^{vi} Белорусское телеграфное агентство. "'Надо договариваться'. Лукашенко заявил о планах обсудить с Путиным дальнейшие шаги по Украине," [We need to negotiate. Lukashenko stated plans to discuss further steps regarding Ukraine with Putin.]. July 13, 2024. https://www.belta.by/president/view/nadodogovarivatsja-lukashenko-zajavil-o-planah-obsudit-s-putinym-dalnejshie-shagi-po-ukraine-647686-2024/

^{vii} ТАСС. "В стране," 2024. <u>https://tass.ru/mezhdunarodnaya-panorama/21354613</u>

^{viii} Kryzhny, Arthur Kryzhny. "Court Lifts Seizure of Property of Ukrainian Subsidiary of Belorusneft." July 26, 2024. https://www.epravda.com.ua/rus/news/2024/07/26/717184/

^{ix} Telegram. "BRIEF," 2024. https://t.me/rusbrief/256927

[×] Telegram. "NEWS," 2024. <u>https://t.me/russica2/58545</u>

^{xi} Белорусское телеграфное агентство. "Лукашенко: уничтожены воздушные цели из Украины над Беларусью и Россией," [Lukashenko: Air targets from Ukraine over Belarus and Russia have been destroyed]. August 10, 2024. https://belta.by/president/view/lukashenko-zajavil-ob-unichtozheniivozdushnyh-tselej-iz-ukrainy-nad-territoriej-belarusi-i-rossii-653464-2024/

^{xii} Белорусское телеграфное агентство. "Хренин: Президентом даны указания на усиление группировки войск на Гомельском и Мозырском тактических направлениях," [Khrenin: the President has given instructions to strenghten the troop grouping in the Gomel and Mozyr tactical directions]. August 10, 2024. https://belta.by/society/view/hrenin-prezidentom-dany-ukazanija-na-usilenie-gruppirovki-vojsk-na-gomelskom-i-mozyrskom-takticheskih-653477-2024/

^{xiii} Telegram. "Беларускі Гаюн | Belarusian Hajun Project," 2024. https://t.me/Hajun_BY/8032

^{xiv} "Чаму расейскія дроны лятаюць над Беларусьсю? Разьбіраем асноўныя вэрсіі."[Why are Russian drones flying over Belarus? Analyzing the main versions]. Радыё Свабода. Радыё Свабода || Радио Свобода, July 18, 2024. https://www.svaboda.org/a/33041534.html

^{xv} РИА Новости. "Лукашенко намерен приехать на границу с Украиной." [Lukashenko intends to visit the border with Ukraine]. РИА Новости, August 10, 2024. https://ria.ru/20240810/lukashenko-1965394023.html

^{xvi} Белорусское телеграфное агентство. "Лукашенко не исключил освобождения онкобольных заключенных, осужденных за беспорядки 2020-го," [Lukashenko di not rule ot the release of inmates with cancer who were convicted for the distortion of orderi n 2020]. July 2, 2024. https://www.belta.by/president/view/lukashenko-ne-iskljuchil-osvobozhdenija-onkobolnyhzakljuchennyh-osuzhdennyh-za-besporjadki-2020-go-645267-2024/

^{xvii} Ганна Соўсь. "'ПіК Свабоды': Чаму некаторыя палітвязьні не пагадзіліся з умовамі вызваленьня." [Why some political prisoners did not agree to the conditions of their release]. Радыё Свабода. Радыё Свабода || Радио Свобода, July 8, 2024. https://www.svaboda.org/a/33026633.html ^{xviii} Ibid. ^{xix} Spring96.org. "Палітычныя вязні ў Беларусі," [Political prisoners in Belarus]. 2020. https://prisoners.spring96.org/be#list

^{xx} Позірк. "Юрыст 'Вясны': Колькасьць вызваленых палітвязьняў —18 чалавек — не дае падставаў для аптымізму." [Lawyer of 'Viasna': The number of released political prisoners – 18 people – does not provide ground of optimism]. Радыё Свабода. Радыё Свабода || Радио Свобода, July 5, 2024. <u>https://www.svaboda.org/a/33023530.html</u> ^{xxi} Ibid.

^{xxii} Consilium. "EU Sanctions against Belarus," 2020. https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions-against-belarus/

^{xxiii} https://prokuratura.gov. "Для СМИ," n.d. https://prokuratura.gov.by/ru/media/novosti/nadzor-zaresheniyami-po-ugolovnym-i-grazhdanskim-delam/prokuratura-brestsko22072024

^{xxiv} Telegram. "Книга ГУ'БАЗА,'"2024. https://t.me/guBAZA/6725

^{xxv} Белорусское телеграфное агентство. "Приговоренный к смертной казни немец Криегер попросил Лукашенко помиловать его," [Krieger, the German sentenced to death, asked Lukashenko to pardon him]. July 30, 2024. https://www.belta.by/socium/view/prigovorennyj-k-smertnoj-kazni-nemets-kriegerpoprosil-lukashenko-pomilovat-ego-651243-2024/

xxvi Белорусское телеграфное агентство. "'Вообще ничего не делают'. Террорист Криегер о реакции властей Германии на его приговор," [They do absolutely nothing. Terrorist Krieger on the reaction of the German authorities to his sentence]. July 25, 2024. https://www.belta.by/society/view/voobschenichego-ne-delajut-terrorist-krieger-o-reaktsii-vlastej-germanii-na-ego-prigovor-650373-2024

^{xxvii} "Пуцін загадаў— Лукашэнка выканаў? Чаму міжнародны абмен вязьнямі адбыўся безь беларусаў." [Putin ordered – Lukashenko executed? Why did the international prisoner exchange occur withour Belarusians?]. Радыё Свабода. Радыё Свабода || Радио Свобода, August 2024. https://www.svaboda.org/a/33060124.html

^{xxviii} "Польша давит на Беларусь через Пекин. Это сработает?" [Poland is pressuring Belarus through Beijing. Will it work?]. dw.com. Deutsche Welle, June 27, 2024. https://www.dw.com/ru/polsa-davit-nabelarus-cerez-pekin-eto-srabotaet/a-69494649

^{xxix} Елена Доронина. "Беларусь вошла в ШОС и проводит учения с КНР: что это значит." [Belarus joined SCO and is conducting excersies with China: what does this mean?]. dw.com. Deutsche Welle, July 10, 2024. https://www.dw.com/ru/belarus-vstupila-v-sos-i-provodit-ucenia-s-kitaem-cto-eto-znacit/a-69620657 ^{xxx} Зеркало. "Это уже ваш выбор'. Интервью 'Зеркала' с главой МИД Польши — о закрытии границы, визах и принудительном развороте беларусов на Восток," [This is your choice. An interview with the head of the Polish Ministry of Foreign Affairs in 'Zerkalo' about border closure, visas and the forced redirecting of Belarusians to the East]. August 5, 2024. https://news.zerkalo.io/economics/75058.html ^{xxxi} Spring96.org. "Андрей Почобут — Политзаключённые в Беларуси,"[Andrei Pochobut – Political prisoners in Belarus]. 2021. https://prisoners.spring96.org/ru/person/andrei-paczobut

^{xxxii} Новости Беларуси | euroradio.fm. "Лукашенко предлагал обменять Почобута на Латушко," [Lukashenko proposed to exchange pochobut for Latushko]. August 3, 2024. https://euroradio.fm/ru/lukashenko-predlagal-obmenyat-pochobuta-na-latushko

^{xxxiii} Белорусское телеграфное агентство. "Лукашенко поддержал предложение о безвизе для граждан 35 европейских государств при въезде через автодорожные и железнодорожные пункты пропуска,"[Lukashenko supported the proposal for visa-free entry for citizens of 35 European countries through road and railway border crossings] July 17, 2024. https://www.belta.by/president/view/lukashenko-podderzhal-predlozhenie-o-bezvize-dlja-grazhdan-35-evropejskih-gosudarstv-pri-vjezde-cherez-648508-2024/

xxxiv Consilium. "EU Sanctions against Belarus," 2020. <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions-against-belarus/</u>

^{xxxv} Meduza. "ЕС согласовал новые санкции в отношении Беларуси. Они должны закрыть 'самую большую лазейку' в ограничениях против России — Meduza," [The EU has approved new sanctions against Belarus. They are intended to close the "largest loophole" in the restrictions against Russia]. 2024. https://meduza.io/news/2024/06/26/es-soglasoval-novye-sanktsii-v-otnoshenii-belarusi-oni-dolzhnyzakryt-samuyu-bolshuyu-lazeyku-v-ogranicheniyah-protiv-rossii

^{xxxvi} Юры Дракахруст. "'ПіК Свабоды'. Неверагодны 2020-ы і верагодны 2025-ы. Шрайбман — пра паўстаньне 2020 году і выбары 2025…" [Incredible 2020 and probable 2025. Shraibman on the uprising of 2020 and the elections of 2025]. Радыё Свабода. Радыё Свабода || Радио Свобода, August 8, 2024. https://www.svaboda.org/a/33070911.html